
 

 

SPECIAL COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE - NOVEMBER 22, 2004 
 
 WARD REVIEW 

(Referred from the Committee of the Whole (Working Session) Meeting of November 9, 2004) 
 

Committee of the Whole (Working Session), at its meeting of November 9, 2004 recommended 
the following: 
 
1) That this matter be referred to a Special Committee of the Whole meeting on November 

22, 2004 at 11:00 a.m.; 
 
2) That staff provide a legal opinion on the regulations and statutory requirements 

respecting Regional Wards; 
3) That staff provide a report on the Regional Ward system in Mississauga and Brampton; 

and 
 
4) That the Electoral count for each of the five wards as at the 2003 election, be provided. 
 
Report of the City Clerk, dated November 9, 2004 

 
Recommendation 

 
The City Clerk, in consultation with the Commissioner of Legal and Administrative Services, 
recommends that Council provide direction on the desired number of local Councillors and 
whether the possibility of establishing regional wards is to be pursued. 
 
Purpose 

  
The purpose of this report is to request Council’s direction on the desired number of local 
Councillors prior to a report on ward boundary revision being brought forward and to seek Council 
direction on whether the matter of regional wards is to be pursued. 
 
Background – Analysis and Options 
 
Prior to the 2003 Municipal Election, the City Clerk reported to Council on the matter of a ward 
boundary review.  At that time, Council directed that the ward boundaries remain unchanged and 
that a review be conducted for implementation in the 2006 Municipal Election (Attachment No. 1).  
This report raised the issue of local ward representation and whether Vaughan’s constituents 
were adequately represented relative to other comparable municipalities (see Charts 1 and 2 in 
Attachment No. 1). 
 
The comparison shows that Vaughan’s ratio of local Councillors to population is on the high side 
except for Ottawa and Hamilton.  Given that Vaughan’s rate of growth exceeds that of these other 
municipalities, the ratio of local Councillor to population would be even higher today. 
 
As noted in the earlier report, the issue of whether 5 local Councillors provide Vaughan 
constituents with adequate and sufficient representation is a matter that needs to be discussed.  
In addition the workload of the local councillor must be considered.  However, it is noted that to 
the extent that equalizing the ward populations may address the workload issue this issue will be 
addressed in the ward boundary review.  Given the numbers, the size of Vaughan’s Council and 
the challenge of representing the City’s constituents, a case can be made for increasing the 
number of local Councilors.  It would be appropriate to address this issue prior to finalizing any 
new ward boundaries.  Should Council wish to increase the number of local Councillors and 
wards to 6 a public meeting must be held prior to the change being made.  In any event, notice 
must be given of Council’s intention to pass a by-law to increase the number of local Councillors 
and/or to re-divide the wards and a public meeting must be held to consider the matter(s).  As 



 

 

there is a 45 day appeal period during which there is an appeal to the OMB, it is staff’s intention 
to report on the ward re-division in the Spring of 2005 to allow for sufficient time for any appeal 
and to facilitate implementation of the ward re-division in the 2006 municipal election. 

 
A separate, but not unrelated issue, is the matter of regional wards.  From time to time this issue 
has been raised by individual members of Council.  The primary thrust of the argument for 
regional wards appears to be that there would be more effective representation resulting from 
less duplication and more accountability.  Under the current situation, if regional wards were to be 
implemented three wards would be required.  Clearly three does not divide well into the current 
five wards.  However, should the number of local wards increase to six then three relatively equal 
regional wards would be more feasible.  It is recognized that this might only be in the short term 
should Vaughan gain an additional representative on Regional Council. 
 
At present there is no City authority to establish regional wards and they currently do not exist in 
Ontario.  However, the Municipal Act provides that the Minister of Municipal Affairs may make a 
regulation authorizing a regional municipality to pass a by-law providing for regional wards at the 
request of a regional Council, and further provide that the regional Council would have to follow 
the statutory procedure to obtain a triple majority in order to pass the by-law.  Consequently 
should Vaughan Council wish to pursue regional wards, it would be necessary to pass a 
resolution to request that Regional Council pass a resolution requesting the Minister to make the 
necessary regulation. 
 
It is requested that Council provide direction on the number of local councilors prior to a report on 
ward boundary revision being brought forward.  Further, Council direction is sought on whether 
the matter of regional wards is to be pursued. 

 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2007 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council and the necessary resources 
have been allocated and approved. 

Conclusion 

It would be appropriate to determine the desired number of local Councillors prior to a report 
being brought forward on ward re-division and to determine if Council wishes to pursue 
establishing regional wards with the City of Vaughan from which candidates would be selected to 
represent the City of Vaughan on Regional Council. 

Attachments 

Attachment No. 1 Report No. 64, Item 2  
Committee of the Whole (Working Session), September 24, 2002 

Report prepared by: 

John D. Leach, City Clerk 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 


